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CONVENTION + vISITORS BUREAU




Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
April 10, 2019
Muirfield Village Golf Club

Board Members Present: Phil Smith, Dr. David Lee, Tim Lecklider, Frank Willson, Amy Numbers, Michelle Crandall, Craig Baldridge, Dave Cecutti, Michael O’Malley, Clay Rose, Pete Fingerhut, Gerrilyn Rozich, Heather Ditty, Betty Clark-McClenaghan
Board Members Absent: Orcun Turkay, Bob Hoying, Eric Belfrage
Guests: Chris Amorose-Groomes, Jane Fox, Cathy DeRosa, Dana McDaniel - City of Dublin; Bo Bentele, Homewood Suites; Charles Stuart, Hilton Garden Inn; Doug Baker, Dublin City Schools; Jessica Meyers, Hampton Inn; Jodie Hutchins, Home2; Becky Miller, Embassy Suites.
Staff: Scott Dring, Sara Blatnik, Pat King, Josh Bricker, Katie Rich
Board Action Items:
· Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the April 2019 Consent Agenda, which included the February Board Meeting Minutes and March 2019 Financials. Dr. David Lee seconded. All approved.
· DCVB Board Outing will take place the evening of May 22 at the Baldridge’s home – more information to come in the coming weeks.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Phil welcomed guests to Muirfield Village Golf Club for the April Board Meeting. He thanked Dublin City Manager Dana McDaniel and Council Members Chris Amorose-Groomes, Jane Fox and Cathy DeRosa for attending. 
II.  Guest Speaker: Heather Ditty, 2019 Memorial Tournament Preview


Heather provided an overview of the upcoming Memorial Tournament.
III.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the April 2019 Consent Agenda, which included the February Board Meeting Minutes and March 2019 Financials. Dr. David Lee seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – A summary of the financials for March 2019: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week as part of the Consent Agenda. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru the month of January totaled $776,933 an increase of 1.6 percent from FY18 and a 2.1 percent decrease vs. the YTD budget of $794,000. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after the month of March is $165,362. Account receivables total $33,957. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $200,000. Through March, total expenses year-to-date stand at 65 percent and the total incomes year-to-date stand at 70.6 percent. All account lines are where they should be at the beginning of the fiscal year. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
IV.  Executive Committee Report
a. FY20 Board of Directors – Phil noted that Dublin City Council has appointed Betty Clark-McClenaghan as one of their representatives on the DCVB Board. Scott has provided all the relevant information to get Betty up-to-speed. Phil introduced Betty and she provided some background on her experience, which includes a tremendous knowledge of marketing and communication. Betty officially took her role on the Board on April 1. Phil also welcomed and introduced Doug Baker with Dublin City Schools, who will be joining the Board on July 1. Phil noted that Heather Ditty’s term as Attraction Representative expires June 30, but she had agreed to continue serving on the Board in an ex-officio role.
b. 2019-22 Strategic Plan – The Board’s Strategic Plan is off to a great start. Scott provided the Plan’s Scorecard as part of the Board Packet and noted that progress is being made with all four key Strategic Initiatives. One of the areas of focus is raising awareness of the Bureau and the importance of the tourism industry to Dublin residents. Staff and Phil are working on tactics but are also determining how to create a baseline of research to identify the current level of awareness.
c. Private Monies Account – Scott noted that the results from the Audit came back very clean. There was one area that the State provided some recommendations, which has been consistent with other CVBs from across the State. The recommendation was to create separate accounts to hold all private monies vs. bed tax dollars. This account can then be used to pay for various travel expenses and any authorized alcohol charges. Clay provided an update that this has been completed and that all private monies will be kept in a separate account so that it can pay for various expenses.
V.  Executive Director Report

a. FY19 Sales & Marketing Plan Result – Scott reviewed the Organizational Goal Results for the Bureau as part of the Sales & Marketing Plan with three months remaining in the fiscal year. The results to-date, include:
	Organizational Measurements
	Goal increase vs. 2017-18
	Results 

(As of April 1)

	Generate new, confirmed room nights


	 5,500 Room Nights
	5,634 room nights



	Generate qualified leads


	 150 Leads
	143 leads

(95% of goal)

	Generate impressions through earned media


	30 Percent

(10 Million Impressions)
	17,907,408 Impressions

	Generate impressions in key regional, feeder markets


	Specific goal TBD after agency of record is retained
	TBD this month

	Increase unique website visits to www.visitdublinohio.com


	20 Percent

(175,000 visits)
	231,760 Visits

	Increase social media reach for Instagram impressions

	15 percent increase

 (280,000 impressions)  
	244,914 impressions

(87% of goal)

	Increase referral traffic to website from social media channels


	115 percent increase

 (30,000 sessions)
	24,485 sessions

(82% of goal)

	Increase Partnership Program revenue


	15 Percent

($80,000)
	$78,025 
(98% of goal)

	Secure partnership retention rate of the current 55 partners (excluding partners going out of business) 

	93 Percent
	98% Retention Rate


Staff provided a few other highlights from results of the Sales and Marketing Plan. Josh noted that the 2019 Collegiate Archery National Championships will be held in Dublin again this year on May 16-19 with more than 600 archers from across the United States. Josh thanked City Council and City of Dublin staff for partnering on the event and allowing them to use Darree Fields. The event will be open to the public. 
Josh explained that Detroit is a great drive market for Dublin but is an expensive market to purchase advertising. Public relations efforts have allowed staff to secure promotions selling Dublin on the 11th largest radio station in the nation. This summer, WNIC 100.3 FM in Detroit will feature Dublin on 300+ on-air ads as well as website and social media promotion. The package is valued at $270,000 – at no cost to the Bureau.
Sara shared the tremendous publicity secured by Staff over the past few months that has resulted in features on Dublin as a destination in nearly 40 placements in regional and national media outlets totaling nearly 18 million impressions. Dublin was featured in outlets such as USA Today, Reader’s Digest, Irish Central, Matador, FOX New Day Cleveland, ABC Good Day Kentucky and more. Sara noted that the Bureau hosts writers from several regional family-focused publications to experience a weekend family getaway in Dublin. This coverage helps potential visitors envision a weekend with the family in Dublin. From the Columbus Zoo and Dublin’s outdoor hidden gems, to a fairy door trial adventure and ice cream at one of our favorite local shops. Publications such as TavelPulse, Cincinnati Family, Chicago Parent and Louisville Family Fun featured Dublin as a great family-friendly destination this year.
Thanks to a relationship built through St. Patrick’s Day earned media, FOX New Day Cleveland will be visiting Dublin this Spring to create an hour-long segment featuring dining, shopping attractions and more. This segment will air several times over the next few years to entice Clevelanders to make the quick trip to visit Dublin.

b. Dublin Fieldhouse – Scott noted that staff is working on formula for the Bureau’s potential financial support of the Dublin Fieldhouse if or when the facility is built. The formula will take into account how many hotel room nights are generated as a result of the facility and the overall economic impact on the Dublin Community. Staff continues to work with Crawford Hoying on the project lending support as needed.
Dana McDaniel noted that Bob is meeting with City Staff to discuss and they will report back to City Council results of those conversations.
c. FY20 Budget – Staff is working on the FY20 budget and will provide a first draft to the Executive Committee on May 20 and will present in person during the next Executive Committee Meeting on May 23. Scott noted the bed tax revenue projections will be a challenge this year with the renovation of the Crowne Plaza, which will be offline for 10 months starting this fall. Sales and Marketing efforts will be increased and not decreased during the downturn in bed tax revenue.
As noted earlier, staff is projecting a decrease in bed tax revenue for the next two years. Scott noted that these projections are based on research, communication with our hotels, industry trends, etc. Projections include: 2019 -- 2-4 percent decrease; 2020 -- 6-8 percent decrease; and 2021 -- 4-6 percent increase. Scott reiterated that marketing and sales efforts during these downturns are critical. The Bureau prepares for these types of situations and is positioned to not only sustain the current level of marketing but increase its efforts to aggressively sell the City and attract visitors and their travel dollars.
d. Meg Berno – Meg Berno joined the staff as Marketing Coordinator. Meg comes from the Ohio Tourism Division where she handled the State’s Public Relations outreach, social media, collateral, etc. She graduated from Miami (Ohio) University and brings a wealth of industry knowledge to the team. Meg met the Executive Committee.
VI.  Dublin Place DNA Report
Scott noted that the Marketing Committee selected Destination Think!, an international marketing agency, last fall to create and execute our statewide and regional campaigns. Leading up to the creation of those campaigns, Destination Think! went through an intensive research phase receiving feedback from our key stakeholders. Scott thanked everyone in the meeting for their insight and participation in the Place DNA Process albeit during focus groups or the various surveys.

Sara presented results from the Bureau’s DNA Research that featured data from Dublin Residents, online activity and potential visitors. The presentation will be distributed to the full Board and Guests and is available upon request as well. 
VII.   Industry Roundtable/Other
Updates from the group included, the Columbus Zoo featuring Tasmanian Devil, Adventure Cove and will add more cabanas at Zoombezi Bay; the City will be opening the Historic Dublin garage during a ceremony on Friday, Fourth of July celebration will feature hits from the Doobie Brothers, City Staff is meeting with Crawford Hoying to explore Dublin Fieldhouse project; Dublin City Schools will have groundbreakings at two elementary schools and one middle school on Friday; the Dublin Arts Council Garden Party will take place on May 3; Homewood Suites completed renovations and will have an events on April 11 from 4-7 p.m.; Embassy Suites completed renovations and Board is welcome to stop by anytime.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, June 10, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
